EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE








Meeting: 7th March, 2012







at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Bell, Cassidy, Doughty, Garnett, Graham, Guselli, Richardson, C. Thomson and Wall.
The Chairman informed the Committee that Mohamad Saleh, Borough Treasurer would be retiring after 21 years and 6 months service on 15th April, 2012 and requested that the Committee’s thanks and appreciation for the support over the years be placed on record.

121 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006 – Urgent Item
RESOLVED:- That by reason of the special circumstances outlined below the Chairman is of the opinion that the following item of business not specified on the agenda should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency in accordance with Section 100(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972.




Item





Reason
Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee
To enable the Borough Treasurer to (Minute No. 133)




write to Organisations by 31st March, 







2012.  The next meeting of the       






Committee was not scheduled to       






take place until 18th April, 2012.

122 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 1 (Minute Nos. 135 and 136) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

123 – Disclosure of Interests

Councillor Barlow declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the Urgent Item – Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee (Minute No. 133).  He was Honorary Treasurer of Barrow and District Disability Association, Treasurer of North Scale Residents Association and Director of Pitstop.
Councillor Doughty declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the Urgent Item – Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee (Minute No. 133).  He was Chairman of Dalton Community Association.
Councillor Garnett declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the Urgent Item – Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee (Minute No. 133).  He was Chairman of the Board of Trustees of the Citizens Advice Bureau.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item regarding the Citizens Advice Bureau.

Councillor Graham declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 10 – Recycling Reward Grant (Minute No. 129).  She was an Officer of Cumbria County Council.

Councillor Guselli declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 9 – Benefit Fraud Prosecution Policy (Minute No. 128), Universal Credits and Localising Council Tax (Minute No. 131) and Interim Management Arrangements for Welfare Reform (Minute No. 135).  He was a Private Landlord.  He also declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 10 – Recycling Reward Grant (Minute No. 129).  He was a Member of Cumbria County Council.
Councillor Pidduck declared a personal interest in the Urgent Item – Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee (Minute No. 133) in respect of Hindpool Community Base.  He was a Member of the Board of Association.
Councillor Sweeney declared a personal interest in Urgent Item – Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee (Minute No. 133) in respect of the rate relief for Non Profit Making Organisations; he was a member of the North Scale Residents Association.  He also declared a personal and prejudicial interest in respect of the Other Considerations (New organisations setting up within the Borough) as he was the Vice-Chair of an organisation that could be affected (Barrow and District Credit Union Study Group).

Councillor C. Thomson declared a personal interest in the Urgent Item – Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee (Minute No. 133).  He was a Member of Barrow and District Disability Association.

124 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 1st February, 2012 were agreed as a correct record.

125 – Apologies for Absence
An apology for absence was received from Councillor Seward.
Councillor C. Thomson substituted for Councillor Seward respectively.

126 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 1st March, 2012 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.

RESOLVED:- That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be agreed as follows:-


Housing Maintenance Contract 2011/15


To agree to apply financial penalties to the Housing Maintenance              
Contract as specified in the contract.


2012 Disabled Adaptations Contract


To agree to the appointment of AB Mitchell Ltd as the Council’s preferred Contractor to install Disabled Adaptations for the period 1st April, 2012 to 31st March, 2016, subject to an annual review of service delivery and customer satisfaction levels.


Survey of Tenants and Residents (STAR)


To agree to endorse the proposal to conduct the START survey.


Review of Garage Licence Agreements

(i)
To agree the new Garage Licence Agreements to be introduced from the start of the financial year 2012/13 for all new garage licences; and

(ii)
To agree for notice to be served on all existing garage tenancies including the new revised licence agreement with immediate effect.


Communities and Local Government (CLG) Homelessness Funding 2012


To note that the item had been withdrawn.

127 – Council Finances Report – Quarter 3 2011-2012
The Committee considered a detailed report of the Borough Treasurer regarding the financial information for quarter 3 of the financial year.  It contained summary information and key data for the General Fund; Treasury Management; Capital Expenditure and Financing; Housing Revenue Account; Collection Fund; Bad Debt Provisions and Write Offs; and Reserves and Balances.

RESOLVED:- To note the information contained in the Borough Treasurer’s report.

128 – Benefit Fraud Prosecution Policy
The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the Council had implemented a Prosecution policy in April 2001, in line with the Anti-Fraud and Corruption Strategy which ensured the Council was committed to prevent and detect any allegations of Housing and Council Tax Benefit fraud. 

Following, any allegation of benefit fraud, the case was looked at on an individual basis and was scored using a referral matrix. The case would be investigated based on the level of information on the referral.

Once the case had been investigated, the summary of the case was passed to the Borough Treasurer to make a decision in line with the prosecution policy, to advise the appropriate action to be taken. That would take into account, the level of the overpayment, the period of the offence, if there were any previous offences against the Council and any mitigating circumstances.

The current policy levels were:
	Amount of Overpayment
	Action Taken

	£100-£400
	Formal caution

	£400-£1,500
	Administrative penalty

	£1,500 +
	Prosecution


Although, that policy had been reviewed periodically, the levels of the policy had remained the same. Recent changes introduced by the DWP to the Benefit system had highlighted the need to review the policy and bring it in line with the DWP guidance.
The DWP’s current policy, only considered prosecution for cases where the overpayment was over £2,000 and for cases under £2,000, there was no set procedure for when a caution or admin penalty could be offered. It was currently, based on the individual case. 
Under the Council’s current policy, there was no allowance for discretion, which meant that if a claimant was investigated by the council and the overpayment was £1,800, it would instigate formal proceedings contrary to the DWP approach.
In addition, in April 2010, the Government had implemented the one strike policy which punished the claimant by with holding either four weeks or eight weeks benefit, in addition to any sanction that had been imposed. There had been a number of cases already where the claimant had refused the admin penalty on the basis they considered they were being penalised twice, due to the implementation of the one strike policy.

The proposed changes to the policy would be to adopt the DWP threshold of £2,000 for prosecution and below that level, discretion would be used depending on the mitigating circumstances of each case. The fraud officer would make a recommendation to the authorising Council officer on whether a formal caution or admin penalty would be appropriate. It was noted that prosecution would still be an option even though the overpayment was under the £2,000 level if the circumstances of the case warranted it.

RESOLVED:- To approve changes to the policy, as stated in the report, to take effect as from 1st April, 2012.

129 – Recycling Reward Grant
The Chief Executive informed the Committee that he had been advised by the County Council of a unilateral decision on their part to reduce the level of Recycling Reward Grant they pay the Council from the current level of £83.20 per tonne to £55 per tonne.  Payments would be reduced gradually between July 2012 and March 2013.  He was unable at this time to assess the financial implications for the 2012/13 budget, but the full year impact would be a loss of £285,000 - £300,000 in the Council’s income.

The Council’s current agreement with the County Council was informal and not legally binding, and the decision of the County cannot be challenged.  A meeting had been arranged with senior County Council officers to discuss whether it was possible to mitigate against that loss of income by more efficient use of the new waste treatment plant being built on Park Road, but the Council must assume that the income would be lost and corrective action would need to be taken to further adjust the Council’s budget.

There were limited options open to the Council to correct that loss of income. These appeared to be:-
(i)
Apply to the Secretary of State for grant assistance under the new Weekly Collection Support Scheme, although that would require some element of improvement in the Council’s collection system to be successful.  

If a bid was unsuccessful then:-
(ii)
Consider a change to fortnightly collection of residual waste in all or parts of the Borough.
(iii)
Review and reduce the overall specification for refuse collection, recycling and street cleaning.
(iv)
Reduce services elsewhere in the Council.
Officers had already begun work on a bid to the Weekly Collection Support Scheme as it was current policy to maintain weekly collections, and he sought delegated authority to submit a bid as soon as possible.
RESOLVED:- (i) To note the decision of the County Council to reduce Recycling Reward grant payments and the serious effect that would have on the Council’s budget; and 
(ii) To authorise Officers to submit a bid to the Weekly Collection Support Scheme to help maintain the current weekly collection and improve the overall efficiency of the Council’s current arrangements.

130 – Extension to Heating, Ventilation and Air Conditioning Service Maintenance Contract
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that in February 2009 a two year contract for provision of service maintenance and repairs of the Councils Heating, Ventilation and air conditioning contract had been awarded to Integral Ltd following full competitive tender. 

Four companies had made the shortlist and had submitted their bids via the chest e-portal. Integral had been judged to be best value and awarded the contract which costs £63,310 per year.

Over the last two years officers including venue managers had been happy with the level of service received and the reduction in down time to equipment being achieved.  Also the annual servicing of catering gas equipment, kitchen refrigeration stores and all smaller similar service contracts had been absorbed into the service contract at no additional cost to the Council delivering a saving of approx £2,000 pa.

The contract had been advertised with the option to extend for a further two years and due to the recent testing of the market, the operator had agreed to hold their price for the extension period and the excellent service received. It was recommended that the option to extend be taken.

RESOLVED:- To approve the extension of the Heating, Ventilation and Air Conditioning Service Contract with Integral Ltd for a further two years to run until 31st January, 2013.
131 – Universal Credits and Localising Council Tax
The Borough Treasurer submitted a detailed report that highlighted the main issues arising from the proposed Government plans to change the benefits system and localising the Council Tax.

RESOLVED:- To note the report.

132 – Budget Strategy Establishment Review
The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that the budget strategy had identified the need to reduce manpower costs.  The report referred to the Budget Strategy – Establishment Changes report, approved by Members on 19/10/11 and sets out how the Council would meet the shortfall that remained.

Unison comments were reported to the Committee.

RESOLVED:- 

(i)
To agree to the deletion of the vacant posts, DEH 220 and DES 065;

(ii)
To agree to the deletion of DSC 030, effective from 1st January, 2013;
(iii)
To agree the compulsory redundancies of the five posts identified in the report; and
(iv)
To agree to re-instate the 12 month salary protection for re-deployment.

133 – Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee
The Committee considered the recommendations of the Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee.  A Member suggested that the Council kept under review the funding for the Citizens Advice Bureau.

The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 2 to the Minutes of this meeting.
RESOLVED:- To endorse the recommendations of the Grants to External Bodies Sub-Committee.
REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

134 – Pay Policy Statement 2012/13
The Chief Executive informed the Committee that under Section 112 of the Local Government Act 1972, the Council had the ‘power to appoint officers on such reasonable terms and conditions as the authority thinks fit’.  A Pay Policy Statement had to set out the Council’s approach to pay policy in accordance with the requirements of Section 38 of the Localism Act 2011.
The purpose of the statement was to provide transparency with regard to the Council’s approach to setting the pay of its chief officers by identifying the detail and level of remuneration of its most senior staff i.e. ‘chief officers’, as defined by the relevant legislation.

Once approved by full Council on 20th March, 2012, the policy statement would come into immediate effect and would be subject to review on an annual basis, the policy for the next financial year being approved by 31st March each year.

The Pay Policy Statement for 2012/13 should be seen in the context of the Council’s stated intention to reduce staffing costs by £1.7m (28%) to help achieve a balanced budget in 2015/16.  Of particular relevance was the agreement to reduce senior management from ten officers to six.  Replacing the post of Chief Executive and two Directors with an Executive Director and Deputy Executive Director saved the Council £95,000 per year.  Overall restructuring at the Chief Officer level i.e. salaries of £45,000+ would result in savings in excess of £300,000 per annum (46%).

Salaries at that level had been determined with a view to reducing costs; recognising increased responsibility and internal re-organisation as opposed to new recruitment.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Pay Policy Statement for 2012/13.

135 – Interim Management Arrangements for Welfare Reform
The Chief Executive submitted a report that proposed interim customer service arrangements for Housing Benefit pending implementation of the Governments reform agenda.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:- 

(i)
To agree that responsibility for customer relations for benefit complaints be given to the Housing Manager and his Housing Benefit Liaison Officer; and

(ii)
To agree that ex gratia payments set out in the report be awarded and reviewed annually pending full implementation of the transfer of Housing Benefit Administration to the Department of Work and Pensions.

136 – Appointment of Electoral Registration Officer and Returning Officer
The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that with effect from 30th June, 2012 he would be taking Voluntary Redundancy from the Council.  The Council had a statutory responsibility to appoint an Electoral Registration Officer and Returning Officer which posts he currently held.

Each District Council in England was required, by Section 8(2)(a) of the Representation of the People Act 1983 to appoint an officer to be the Electoral Registration Officer for any constituency or part of a constituency within its area.  That individual was responsible for the preparation and maintenance of the electoral register.  Similarly, Section 35(1) of the Act required that the Council appointed an officer to be the Returning Officer for elections of district and parish councillors.  The Electoral Registration Officer’s responsibilities and duties were personal.

According to Section 28(1)(b) of the Act, only the ERO may act as the (Acting) Returning Officer at Parliamentary elections, the Returning Officer for these elections being the High Sheriff.  It made sense, to ensure that one officer be appointed as both the ERO and RO.
In respect of the European Parliamentary Elections the lead role would be the Local Returning Officer and Regulation 6(2) of the European Parliamentary Elections Regulations 2004 (as amended) made the Acting Returning Officer for the relevant parliamentary constituency the Local Returning Officer.

It was noted that whilst these were separate appointments the Council had a duty to provide support to the appointee in the performance of his duties.

RECOMMENDED:-To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To agree that the Democratic Services Manager be appointed as Electoral Registration Officer in accordance with Section 8(2)(a) and 28(1)(b) of the Representation of the People Act 1983 with effect from 1st July, 2012;

(ii)
To agree that the Democratic Services Manager be appointed as Returning Officer in accordance the Section 35(1) of the Representation of the People Act 1983 with effect from 1st July, 2012; and

(iii)
To agree that the Democratic Services Manager received an additional payment of £1,200 a year to reflect additional responsibilities as Electoral Registration Officer effective from 1st April, 2012.

The meeting ended at 3.05 p.m.
